Friends of Darwen Cemetery

Minutes of the meeting held on Wednesday 24 November 2010 at the Bolton Road United Reformed Church, Darwen at 7.00pm

Apologies:  Adam Turner, Susan Smith, Mik Ince,  Brent Stevenson
Present: John East, Diane Davies, Rosemary Jackson, Patrick O’Reilly, David Shepherd, Tony Foster, Colin Briggs, Paul Dargan, Lena Talbot, Harold Heys, David Shorrock, Maureen Roberts, Yvonne Isherwood, John Sambrook, Teresa Watson, Peter James, Jamie Haddow, Len Jackson, Kath Walsh, Mick Walsh, Ann Stokes, Jill Marr, Susan Riding, Ashley Beeson, Heather Stanley, Imogen Heys, Anne Lamont, S M Ismail, Pat Hancock, June Taylor, Christine Heys.
John East, Chairman, welcomed everyone to the meeting.

1.  Minutes of last meeting – agreed.

2.  Matters arising – none.

3.  Looking Back. 

With a powerpoint presentation, members of the committee summarised how far the group has come since its first meeting in November 2009 and the meeting on 3rd February 2010 when the Friends Group was formed and the Committee Members elected.  It has been a very busy year and we have learned a lot.

Working Parties – the group has concentrated on Section C and has succeeded in getting the headstones re-erected and the majority of the rhododendrons cut back.  We have done some work on Section B but will be concentrating on this Section to get it completed for June 2011.  This section is where the first burial took place when the cemetery opened 150 years ago.  Working Parties have also been involved in preparing the war graves ready for adoption.
Adoption of war graves – all the Commonwealth War Graves have been adopted and also some family graves that contain war dead/memorials.  There are about 10 war graves within family graves that cannot be adopted at the moment because they are too damaged.  
Volunteers - DACA students have become volunteers through the Intergenerational Conference and have taken on their own war grave.  We are also getting volunteers referred from Blackburn with Darwen CVS.  Darwen Vale School are also keen to get involved.  John East thanked Diane Davies, who co-ordinates the ‘Adopt a War Grave’ scheme and liaises with all the local schools and youth groups for all her hard work.
Remembrance Day services – both services proved to be very successful.  On Thursday 11 November around 60 children attended and despite the poor weather took part in the service with readings and poems and the placing poppies on all of the war graves.  The service was attended by Richard Westhead, a veteran and member of the Royal British Legion, who for many years has made these poppies and placed them on the graves.  As part of this Paul Dargan produced maps for the children to locate the war graves.  This information is available on the website in a new section ‘War Graves’.  At the Sunday service there were over 30 people including young people from St Joseph’s Scouts. Guides and Brownies.  We hope to repeat these services next year.
Planting – FODC have helped with the planting of the cemetery throughout the year with plants supplied by FODC and Blackburn with Darwen BC.  In the Autumn over 2000 crocus bulbs donated by Darwen Rotary Club were planted by volunteers and scouts.

Research – a lot of research has been carried out this year by the group.  The Cemetery Office receives many requests for information from members of the public researching their family history.  The information is kept in large leather bound volumes and the Research Group has started to type this information into spreadsheets from digital images.  The writing is very difficult to read and some of the writing is very feint.  25 people are involved in this work, the majority local people but there are others in Australia and Northern Ireland.  The information will eventually be available in name order and plot order on a CD.
The first burial was of an infant, Richard Eccles, in an unmarked grave on Section B.  Part of next year’s celebration of the 150th Anniversary of the opening of the cemetery will be placing a marker on the first grave.

Website – designed by Liam Dargan, who has been able to use this as part of his computer studies.  It has been kept updated and fresh by Liam and his father Paul Dargan and it is hoped to further develop the website in the future.  Liam and Paul were thanked for all their contributions.
Looking Forward

2 Memorial Gardens – FODC is hopeful to have both the old rose gardens completed during 2011, one as a memorial garden where ashes can be spread and the second as a Nature Garden.  Plans for the first garden have been approved by Blackburn with Darwen Council and FODC have a bid in to Awards for All for a Nature Memorial Garden.
Section B – FODC will need to raise about £10,000 to get the headstones on section re-erected.  Work will need to be done to the paths around this area and the rhododendrons will need cutting back.  There are open areas where there are common graves and this will become a wildflower meadow.

150th Anniversary – the Cemetery was opened on 2 June 1861 and this will be commemorated with an Exhibition in Darwen Library and other events.  A group has been set up to discuss how this Anniversary can be celebrated and they will meet early in the New Year.

Darwen Civic Society – The theme of DCS’s Annual Photographic Competition will be Darwen Cemeteries.  FODC were pleased to learn that they have been awarded a Civic Pride Award by DCS.  The presentation will take place on 4 December 2010 at Duckworth Street United Reformed Church at 11am at DCS’s Coffee Morning.
English Heritage and Charities Commission – FODC are to apply to English Heritage for registering/listing of the cemetery and also to the Charities Commission to become a registered charity.

Open Spaces award  - it is hoped that the cemetery will be eligible for a Green Flag or similar award.

In Perpetuity Graves – FODC have been in talks with Blackburn with Darwen Council to have a Service Level Agreement to carry out the annual planting of the graves within this scheme.

Probation Service Pay Back Team – it is hoped that the Team will be returning to the Cemetery to do some work on clearing and improving paths.

Big Society and Community Grants – the group will continue to work to raise funds to carry out it’s aims.
An illustrated talk on the poets of WW1 was given by a member, Harold Heys.

Any other business:
Harold Heys publicly thanked John East for all the work he has done for the group.
The next public meeting will be the Annual General Meeting to be held in March 2011 (date and venue TBA)
